The impact of COVID-19 on women and children in the UK who were victims of domestic abuse: a practitioner perspective

Charlotte Proudman and Ffion Lloyd

Charlotte Proudman is based at Cambridge University, Cambridge, UK. Ffion Lloyd is based at The University of Law - London Moorgate Campus, London, UK.

Abstract

Purpose - This study aims to explore the impact of COVID-19 on women and children in the UK who were victims of domestic abuse.

Design/methodology/approach – The authors draw from their experiences of working in the domestic abuse sector to reflect on the impact of lockdown restrictions on women and children, focussing on the impact of government restrictions that created an environment in which abusers could control the movement of victims.

Findings - The impact of the pandemic was significant as victims were locked into the abuse, unable to escape for fear of breaching lockdown rules. The lockdown affected victims of different forms of violence against women and girls in the UK including forced marriage and female genital mutilation, which highlighted the ramifications of intersectional inequalities for abuse victims.

Originality/value – This paper articulates the devastating impact of the pandemic on vulnerable women, and their fair and just access to the family courts. This paper concludes that women were failed by the government and that there was not nearly enough support from support agencies, which has left many at risk and suffering significant harm.

Keywords COVID-19, Female genital mutilation (FGM), Forced marriage, Domestic abuse, Domestic violence, Violence against women and girls (VAWG)

Paper type General review

Domestic violence during lockdown

Domestic violence was not caused by lockdown and the other safety measures implemented during COVID-19. Domestic violence and gender-based violence are deeprooted and complex issues. Seeking justification and condemning the pandemic as the main reason for the surge in cases of domestic abuse oversimplifies the issue. Nevertheless, there is evidence that the pandemic did increase the incidence rate and the severity of domestic violence in households where it was already being perpetrated. For example, the Crime Survey for England and Wales showed that 1.6 million women and 757,000 men had experienced domestic abuse, with a 7% growth in police recorded domestic abuse crimes between March 2019 and March 2020 (Havard, 2021). While movement restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic were intended to safeguard UK citizens, within days of lockdown coming into force, it was reported that victims support services were facing an unprecedented increase in demand for help, indicating that cases of domestic abuse were on the rise (Speed et al., 2020). By the final months of the pandemic, calls to domestic abuse helplines surged by up to 80% as victims who had been subjected to abuse during the lockdown period were seeking support on how to escape their abusers (Cohen, 2020). It is a known concern that women and girls are disproportionately victims of domestic abuse while men are more likely to be perpetrators

Received 29 July 2022 Revised 29 July 2022 Accepted 29 July 2022

© Charlotte Proudman and Ffion Lloyd. Published by Emerald Publishing Limited. This article is published under the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0) licence. Anyone may reproduce, distribute, translate and create derivative works of this article (for both commercial and noncommercial purposes), subject to full attribution to the original publication and authors. The full terms of this licence may be seen at http://creativecommons. org/licences/by/4.0/legalcode

(Hester, 2013). The spike in domestic violence and gender-based violence during COVID-19 lockdowns brought other gender abuse concerns to the surface, for example, impact of "honour" abuse, forced and child marriage and female genital mutilation (FGM). An open letter written by domestic abuse sector leaders was delivered to the Home Secretary at the government's Hidden Harm Summit for Domestic Abuse (Khan et al., 2021). This highlighted that during the first three weeks of COVID-19 lockdown, the number of domestic killings doubled and at least 14 women, 1 man and two children were murdered. This pattern was reflected universally, as reports of domestic abuse spiked so sharply that UN Women termed this second crisis a "shadow pandemic" (Mlambo-Ngcuka, 2020). Refuge reported a 700% increase of calls about domestic abuse in just one day and, Karma Nirvana the national "honour" abuse helpline saw an increases of up to 200% during a time they usually call a low reporting season (Speed et al., 2020). Callers reported increased levels of abuse while isolated with perpetrators, and the ability to seek help or exiting the situation was limited due to pandemic restrictions (Speed et al., 2020.)

Although there is limited official data on the impact that COVID-19 lockdowns have had on domestic abuse and violence against women, the Office for National Statistics (ONS, 2020) reports that in May 2020, there was a 12% increase in the number of domestic abuse cases referred to victim support. In addition, calls to the Metropolitan Police in London also increased during the same time but were mainly from third parties, rather than survivors and victims' themselves. "Stay at home" and "don't mix with another household" orders meant vulnerable people, especially vulnerable women and girls, at risk were less able to access friends or family for support and had less chance to contact support in private or without perpetrators knowing. Despite this, the government failed to properly reflect on the impact of COVID-19 restrictions on those trapped in domestic abuse households. The UK's largest domestic abuse charity, Refugee (2020), reported an increase in the numbers of calls and Web-based contacts over various 24-hour periods of between 25% and 700% compared to pre-lockdown levels.

A multi-agency charity research report, "Shining a Light on Domestic Abuse" (Dawsey-Hewitt et al., 2021) reported that during COVID-19, many perpetrators had used the pandemic and associated measures as tools of coercive and controlling behaviour. Abusers were reportedly using lockdown restrictions as an excuse to move back into victimsurvivor's home. Perpetrators who already used their wives or partners' immigration dependency as a form of coercive control were further emboldened by the lockdown restrictions. Similarly, some victim-survivors who were shielding were forced to become reliant on the perpetrator for access to food or medication.

Forced marriage

Forced marriages in Britain are commonly associated with families from South Asian and Middle Eastern backgrounds. They are illegal in the UK even if carried out overseas and are categorised as "honour" abuse. "Honour" based abuse does not have any specific safeguarding measures as they are only covered superficially in the Domestic Abuse Act 2021. Girls at risk of child and forced marriages in the UK tend to slip through the net, meaning authorities fail to identify girls in need of support and thus fail provide much needed protection (Summers, 2020). It emerged through Freedom of Information requests that 56% of the departments responsible for children's social care do not keep records of those at risk of child and forced marriage (Hitchings-Hales, 2020).

School closures as a result of COVID-19 exposed young girls to forced marriages and risk enduring heightened levels of abuse (Freedom United, 2020). UN Women (2021) has reported that intimate partner violence is a greater risk for girls who enter marriage in childhood compared to girls of the same age who marry later on in life. Despite Staterecognised marriages not being permitted to go ahead in the first wave of lockdowns, this did not prevent families from trying to force young girls to agree to marry once restrictions

were lifted. Natasha Rattu, chief executive of Karma Nirvana which campaigns against forced marriage said, "We're hearing that these marriages are being planned." Karma Nirvana had seen a 150% increase in teenagers calling about forced marriage since lockdown began on March 23 to curb the spread of the coronavirus (Batha, 2020). As COVID-19 had an enormous impact on the economy, leading to widespread unemployment and income loss across the UK, financial hardship for families was associated with girls being forced into marriage; some families believed they have no other choice and cannot cope with the financial burden (UN Women, 2021).

Female genital mutilation affected communities in the UK

During the pandemic, the National Health Service (NHS, 2020) released a FGM prevalence figure of 2,880 which was nearly a third lower compared to the rate of 4, 085 the year before. FGM charities in the UK were quick to express their concerns that these low figures should not be taken as reason to celebrate or cut funding because as soon as travel bans were lifted, the figures would quickly rise (Adams, 2021).

There is an established link between times of social adversity, widespread conflict, or disaster and increased incidence of gender-based abuse, including harmful practices such as FGM (Proudman, 2022; UNICEF, 2021). Home Office and Department for Education (2020) research estimates that more than 100,000 women living in the UK have survived FGM. Due to disruptions in public and social systems that act as safeguards against harm in regular day to day life, such as the emergency services, it has been reported that as a direct result of global impact of COVID-19 and its restrictions, the next decade could see an increase of two million FGM cases. This was not the figure prior to the pandemic (UNICEF, 2021).

A community in the UK that has been identified as a major area for FGM in the UK is Salford (Mulongo et al., 2021). It has been estimated that 6,200 females aged 15 and older have been affected by FGM while 380 girls under the age of 15 are at risk of FGM in this area (McAndrew and Ayodeji, 2019). During the pandemic, it was reported that people from Black and Asian ethnic minority groups had higher rates of COVID-19 related deaths compared with the White British population (ONS, 2022). 10% of Salford's population is Asian or of Black/African/Caribbean heritage, alongside the higher risk of death and the rise in of racial prejudice and social unrest that came with the pandemic (France, 2021), already vulnerable females were now at an even greater risk of FGM and other forms of gender abuse which implicated their well-being. Many reports around the controlling factors the government were forced to impose, such as lockdown restrictions, lead to re-traumatization have emerged from victims-survivors of FGM (Mulongo et al., 2021). The lack of control survivors had on their own lives during the pandemic alongside the lack of information available was triggering.

Child victims of domestic abuse

In the latest released report of "Tackling Child Sexual Abuse Strategy 2021" (HM Government, 2021), it is noted that the true impact of COVID-19 and the harm and abuse inflicted on children is not known. The strategy report does recognise that the lockdown and social distancing measures implemented to stop the spread of the virus may have increased the risk of certain forms of child abuse. The NSPCC saw a third of an increase in Childline counselling sessions about child sexual abuse within the family between March and May 2020, from an average of eight sessions per week before the restrictions were imposed to an average of 23 per week (Romanou and Belton, 2020). Archives of Disease in Childhood (2020) reported that in just one month, the number of new child abuse injury cases rose by 1,493% compared with the same time of year with the previous years. In the initial two months of the lockdown, March 2020 and April 2020, 10 children were reported

with suspected abusive head trauma presented for treatment. In just one month, the number of new cases rose by 1,493% compared with the same period in the previous three years.

Strain on family courts: delays, increase in cases, remote and hybrid hearing difficulties

The impact of COVID-19 and lockdown is still affecting the family courts over a year after lockdown was lifted. The system is under extreme ongoing pressure of balancing delays and ensuring justice and fairness. Figures released at the start of October 2021 by the Ministry of Justice showed that between April and June 2021 there were 66,357 new cases in the family courts, this was an increase of 14% for the same period in 2020. In addition, there was an 11% increase in private Children Act matters, 7% increase in divorce matters and 72% increase in financial remedy applications (Ministry of Justice, 2021). The average time for a Children Act cases sored from a 13-week waiting time to 41 weeks (Maguire Family Law, 2021).

The Law Society Gazette reported that the backlog for family courts cases might not return to "pre-COVID levels" until 2023. Moving all cases from face-to-face to remote and online resulted in delays and backlogs piling up almost immediately. The initial build up was so unprecedented that Her Majesty's Courts and Tribunals Service was told to immediately recruit additional staff and consider creating more Nightingale courts due to the intensity of the situation (Archives of Disease in Childhood, 2020).

Between staff members being on sick leave with COVID-19 and IT issues, it has since been reported that there was an inappropriate use of remote and hybrid hearings, exacerbating the delay issue. The Remote hearings in the family court post pandemic Report states that it found remote and hybrid hearings adversely affected vulnerable individuals and prevented judges from successfully focussing on issues (Ryan et al., 2021). Examples of cases which were reported as being dealt with inappropriately and unsatisfactory were, cases concerning "honour-based violence", forced marriage where language barriers are often more complex and require interpreters; cases where parties had learning difficulties or other vulnerabilities which required them to have face-to-face contact with their lawyers in ordered to fully understand the process of what was going on; cases concerning large sibling groups, where multiple care plans were proposed caused jolted complications that lead to delays (Ryan et al., 2021).

Family court hearings

Regarding the support available for vulnerable women from the family courts during the pandemic, it was found that there was much less support when it came to remote factfinding hearings and online hearings (Harker and Ryan, 2022). For women who had experienced domestic abuse, the reviews were mixed. For some, being able to avoid going to court and being faced by their perpetrator was a relief, but for others seeing and hearing their perpetrator in their home via phone or video was distressing. It was reported that women who had been able to use special measures when in court (giving evidence from behind a screen) were not always able to ensure that they would not be shown giving evidence while in a video hearing (Hilborne, 2021).

Due to the nature of family law and the issues it covers, empathy and humanity are essential (Harker et al., 2020). However, it has been reported that online hearings were extremely difficult for victims of domestic abuse going through the family courts during COVID-19 as the level of support before, during and after the hearings they would usually get from their legal representative or support was now completely diminished (Harker and Ryan, 2022).

Overall, it was clear that parties in family cases during COVID-19, were far less positive about remote hearings than legal professionals. When it came to family cases involving children, the vast majority of parents, 83%, stated that they had concerns about the way that their case had been dealt with, although IT issues played a large role in this apathy, many parties expressed concerns which were around before the onset of the pandemic and online remote hearings. These included, concerns that judges and legal professionals do not have a good understanding of domestic abuse and, in particular, of coercive or controlling behaviour; judges are misogynistic; courts do not properly understand parental alienation; courts are biased against fathers; dissatisfaction with Cafcass; and frustration at the expense of legal representation and the lack of availability of legal aid (Harker and Ryan, 2022).

There were also concerns that vulnerable individuals and victims of abuse were trapped in their homes with their abuser and thus having to attend remote hearings with their abuser in the next room. This left some victims in a situation of extreme risk. In a study by (Harker and Ryan, 2022), other instances were noted including individuals having to participate in remote hearings alone sometimes away from their homes, distressed at the prospect they might hear or see the perpetrator, without any legal or emotional support (Harker and Ryan, 2022). As hearings were conducted online, it is apparent that the vulnerability of an individual was difficult to assess before a hearing took place (Harker and Ryan, 2022). In addition, it was very difficult for individuals to ensure privacy and confidentiality when they were calling from home. In the first few months of the pandemic, when social distancing measure in all public areas were closed including schools and libraries, parents and vulnerable individuals were at home, sometimes in extremely close proximity to other family members and children, who were the subject of the proceedings.

Factors that influenced the court process

The courts often fail to explicitly address and account for the obstacles that individuals encounter. One such barrier is not acknowledging intersectionality, which refers to multiple layers of inequality such as gender, race, class, nationality, immigration status and cultural barriers. Now due to COVID-19, these concerns were exacerbated, such as professional and decent interpreters for families and individuals whose first language is not English. Prior to COVID-19 studies have highlighted that "language difficulties" causes vulnerability for litigants, regardless of if they are legally represented. Additionally, due to poor outsourcing, there is a limited availability of good quality and independent interpreters (Aliverti and Seoighe, 2017).

The need for an interpreter was a factor listed by The Law Society as a reason against holding hearings online and remotely (Harker et al., 2020). The difficulty with using interpreters in remote proceedings was also accepted by the President of the Law Society. A solution proposed by the President was for interpretation to be provided over a separate open phone line with the interpreter and client using earpieces or typed interpretation over linked computers or email (Harker et al., 2020). However, this heavily relies on individuals having access to a computer with a camera, microphone and good internet access or their solicitor being able to provide it all for them. However, because of the social distancing measures, which were implemented in March 2020, all individuals were required to work from home, meaning solicitors and courts who have been willing, in the past to, either provide access to this technology themselves had to accept that hearings were going to take far longer where an interpreter is required, or wait until hybrid hearings were resumed. Fulfilling the role of interpretation for individuals remotely was considerably challenging, especially for individuals who had cognitive or hearing impairments which made it incredibly difficult for them to participate in phone hearings.

Conclusion

During the pandemic, the Domestic Abuse Bill (now Act 2021) was slowly making its way through the Houses of Parliament. While the Act sets out a broad definition of domestic abuse and it makes plain the comprehensive measures that should be available to provide protection for victims and survivors, it fails to reflect women and children's often diverse experiences of domestic abuse. For example, it does not reflect that a woman with insecure immigration status without recourse to public funds is highly likely to be trapped in abusive marriages because they cannot financially and socially afford to escape. The Domestic Abuse Act 2021 failed to remedy the vast inequality that migrant women suffer. Women must be treated equally regardless of their immigration status once they are in the UK. The government's failure to provide one of the most vulnerable groups of women with public funds arguably means they are discriminated against. Such discrimination was then repeated throughout the family justice system during COVID-19 due to challenges in accessing the family courts following delays, backlogs, challenges in using interpreters and lack of judicial training in respect of marginalised women's experiences of domestic abuse especially women of colour and migrant women. The family justice system must recognise the inequalities that women and children suffer from various, diverse backgrounds.

The statistics show that domestic abuse and family violence increased during the pandemic, but it is also clear that COVID-19 is not responsible for abuser's actions. Whilst there is limited data and evidence, the first author's opinion as a Barrister specialising in violence against women and girls is that perpetrators were using the pandemic as an opportunity to further their control of vulnerable victims. The restrictions allowed them to exercise control over their movements, finances and other aspects of their lives meaning they were trapped in abusive households unable to escape. Whilst there were increased calls to the police, there is no evidence to suggest that the police provided the support that all victims and survivors desperately required. Clearly there was a strain on resources specifically for victims of domestic abuse, for example, rising numbers of women and children requiring refuge places during the pandemic. Unfortunately, the government was slow to act. When outlining COVID-19 restrictions, the government should have identified victims of domestic abuse as a group that required specific support and thus it should have provided additional funding to support services in a time of crisis. Further data is required to fully explore the impact of the pandemic on forced marriage and FGM. It was suggested by outreach services that the practices continued underground. It is unclear whether the police and other agencies were unable to respond to those in most need because of thin resources on the ground as well as other variables. Whilst COVID-19 was framed as a pandemic, there was another pandemic happening behind closed doors - domestic abuse.

References

Adams, A. (2021), "Chairman of action: FGM", available at: www.itv.com/news/2021-02-25/the-hiddenscar-concern-that-fgm-cases-are-going-undetected-during-lockdown (accessed 4 April 2022).

Aliverti, A. and Seoighe, R. (2017), "Lost in translation? Examining the role of court interpreters in cases involving foreign national defendants in England and Wales", New Criminal Law Review, Vol. 20 No. 1, pp. 130-156, available at: https://online.ucpress.edu/nclr/article/20/1/130/68817/Lost-in-Translation-Examining-the-Role-of-Court

Archives of Disease in Childhood (2020), "Surge in domestic child abuse during pandemic, reports specialist UK children's hospital", available at: www.bmj.com/company/newsroom/surge-in-domesticchild-abuse-during-pandemic-reports-specialist-uk-childrens-hospital/(accessed 4 April 2022).

Batha, M. (2020), "Jump in forced marriages feared after UK lockdown", Thomson Reuters Foundation News, available at: https://news.trust.org/item/20200520153650-f59m5/ (accessed 4 April 2022).

Cohen, D. (2020), "Hidden victims of lockdown: the abused women seeking new", available at: www. standard.co.uk/news/uk/abused-women-seeking-new-lives-lockdown-a4522986.html (accessed 4 April 2022).

Dawsey-Hewitt, S., Jnagel, T., Kalia, S., Royal, K., Seshadri, S., Sutherland, L., et al. (2021), "Shadow pandemic – shining a light on domestic abuse during COVID [Internet]", Women's Aid Federation of England, available at: www.womensaid.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Shadow_Pandemic_Report_FINAL.pdf

France, A. (2021), "Race hate crime soared in London during Covid pandemic", available at: www. standard.co.uk/news/crime/race-hate-crime-soared-london-during-covid-pandemic-mayor-sadiq-khanb954489.html

Freedom United (2020), "Exposing the hidden victims of COVID-19", available at: www.freedomunited. org/covid-19/ (accessed 5 April 2022).

Harker, L. and Ryan, M. (2022), "Remote hearings in family courts in England and Wales during Covid-19: insights and lessons", Family Court Review, Vol. 60 No. 2, pp. 207-219, available at: https://onlinelibrary. wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/fcre.12638 (accessed 8 April 2022).

Harker, L., Ryan, M. and Rothera, S. (2020), "Remote hearings in the family justice system: a rapid consultation", available at: www.judiciary.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/remote-hearings-rapidreview-1.pdf (accessed 7 April 2022).

Havard, T. (2021), "Domestic abuse and Covid-19: a year into the pandemic", [online], available at: https:// commonslibrary.parliament.uk/domestic-abuse-and-covid-19-a-year-into-the-pandemic/ (accessed 4 April 2022).

Hester, M. (2013), "Who does what to whom? Gender and domestic violence perpetrators in English police records", European Journal of Criminology, Vol. 10 No. 5, pp. 623-637, available at: https:// journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1477370813479078

Hilborne, N. (2021), "Family courts meet the Covid challenge", available at: www.legalfutures.co.uk/ features/family-courts-meet-the-covid-challenge (accessed 8 April 2022).

Hitchings-Hales, J. (2020), "Child marriage could spike in England and Wales as COVID-19 lockdown eases, experts say", available at: www.globalcitizen.org/en/content/child-marriage-lockdown-englandwales-covid-ikwro/ (accessed 4 April 2022).

HM Government (2021), "Tackling child sexual abuse strategy 2021", available at: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/973236/Tackling_Child_ Sexual_Abuse_Strategy_2021.pdf (accessed 8 April 2022).

Home Office and Department for Education (2020), "Mandatory reporting of female genital mutilation: procedural information", available at: www.gov.uk/government/publications/mandatory-reporting-offemale-genital-mutilation-procedural-information (accessed 4 April 2022).

Khan, R., Kumari, M. and Adisa, O. (2021), "Home secretary-open letter: hidden harm summit for domestic abuse 21 may 2020 COVID-19 impact", HARM – Honour Abuse Research Matrix, UK.

McAndrew, S. and Ayodeji, E. (2019), "An evaluation of the support our sisters programme: introduced across greater Manchester, project report, university of Salford", available at: http://usir.salford.ac.uk/id/ eprint/53167/ (accessed 7 April 2022).

Maguire Family Law (2021), "Family court delays, demands & statistics", available at: https://family-law. co.uk/family-court-delays-demands-statistics/ (accessed 7 April 2022).

Ministry of Justice (2021), "National statistics family court statistics quarterly: April to June 2021", available at: www.gov.uk/government/statistics/family-court-statistics-quarterly-april-to-june-2021/ family-court-statistics-quarterly-april-to-june-2021

Mlambo-Ngcuka, P. (2020), "Violence against women and girls: the shadow pandemic, executive director of UN women", available at: www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/4/statement-ed-phumzileviolence-against-women-during-pandemic (accessed 4 April 2022).

Mulongo, P., McAndrew, S., Khan, R. and Mckeown, M. (2021), "Support our sisters (SOS): a female genital mutilation (FGM) specialist psychosocial service in Salford, greater Manchester: a pilot project", Narratives of women whose mental health has been affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, available at: http://clok.uclan.ac.uk/39585/1/Support%20Our%20Sisters-C19%20Research%20(2021).pdf (accessed 6 April 2022).

National Health Service (NHS) (2020), "Official statistics, female genital mutilation, April – June 2020", available at: https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/female-genital-mutilation/ april-2019-march-2020#:~:text=There%20were%206%2C590%20individual1,practices%20where% 20FGM%20was%20identified (accessed 5 April 2022).

Office for National Statistics (ONS) (2020), "Domestic abuse during the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic, England and Wales", available at: www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/crimeandjustice/articles/ domesticabuseduringthecoronaviruscovid19pandemicenglandandwales/november2020#toc (accessed 4 April 2022).

Office for National Statistics (ONS) (2022), "Updating ethnic contrasts in deaths involving the coronavirus (COVID-19), England: 10 January 2022 to 16 February 2022", available at: www.ons.gov.uk/ peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/articles/updatingethniccontrastsinde athsinvolvingthecoronaviruscovid19englandandwales/10january2022to16february2022#ethnic-contrastsin-covid-19-deaths-data (accessed 7 April 2022).

Proudman, C. (2022), Female Genital Mutilation: When Culture and Law Clash, OUP, available at: https:// global.oup.com/academic/product/female-genital-mutilation-9780198864608?cc=us&lang=en&

Refugee (2020), "Press release: 'refuge, the UKs largest domestic abuse charity, sees calls and contacts to its national domestic abuse helpline rise by 120% overnight", available at: www.refuge.org.uk/refugesees-calls-and-contacts-to-national-domestic-abuse-helpline-rise-by-120-overnight/ (accessed 4 April 2022).

Romanou, E. and Belton, E. (2020), "Social isolation and the risk of child abuse during and after the coronavirus pandemic", available at: https://learning.nspcc.org.uk/research-resources/2020/socialisolation-risk-child-abuse-during-and-after-coronavirus-pandemic (accessed 6 April 2022).

Ryan, M., Rothera, S., Roe, A., Rehill, J. and Harker, L. (2021), Remote Hearings in the Family Court Post Pandemic, Nuffield Family Justice Observatory, London, available at: www.nuffieldfjo.org.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2021/07/remote-hearings-in-the-family-court-post-pandemic-report-0721.pdf (accessed 8 April 2022).

Speed, A., Thomson, C. and Richardson, K. (2020), "Stay home, stay safe, save lives? An analysis of the impact of COVID-19 on the ability of victims of gender-based violence to access justice", The Journal of Criminal Law, Vol. 84 No. 6, pp. 539-572, available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/ 0022018320948280 (accessed 4 April).

Summers, H. (2020), "Girls at risk of child marriage as half of local authorities fail to keep records", available at: www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/may/18/girls-at-risk-of-child-marriage-ashalf-of-local-authorities-fail-to-keep-records (accessed 5 April 2022).

UN Women (2021), "Sustainable development, 'goal 5: achieve gender equality and empower all women and girls", available at: www.un.org/sustainabledevelopment/gender-equality/ (accessed 5 April 2022).

UNICEF (2021), "2 Million additional cases of female genital mutilation likely to occur over next decade due to COVID-19", available at: www.unicef.org/press-releases/2-million-additional-cases-femalegenital-mutilation-likely-occur-over-next-decade (accessed 4 April 2022).

Corresponding author

Ffion Lloyd can be contacted at: ffionlloydg@gmail.com